

Administrative Review Tribunal (Consequential and Transitional Provisions No. 2) Act 2024

No. 39, 2024

An Act to deal with consequential and transitional matters arising from the enactment of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, and for other purposes

Contents

1 Short title 2

2 Commencement 2

3 Schedules 2

Schedule 1—Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry 3

Export Control Act 2020 3

Fisheries Management Act 1991 4

Horticulture Marketing and Research and Development Services Act 2000 5

Illegal Logging Prohibition Act 2012 6

Imported Food Charges (Collection) Act 2015 6

Imported Food Control Act 1992 6

Primary Industries Levies and Charges Collection Act 1991 7

Wine Australia Act 2013 8

Schedule 2—Attorney‑General 11

Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977 11

Age Discrimination Act 2004 11

Australian Information Commissioner Act 2010 12

Bankruptcy Act 1966 12

Civil Dispute Resolution Act 2011 15

Court Security Act 2013 15

Crimes Act 1914 16

Federal Proceedings (Costs) Act 1981 19

Foreign Influence Transparency Scheme Act 2018 20

Inspector‑General of Intelligence and Security Act 1986 21

Inspector of Transport Security Act 2006 21

National Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 2022 22

Privacy Act 1988 23

Proceeds of Crime Act 2002 23

Public Interest Disclosure Act 2013 23

Surveillance Devices Act 2004 24

Telecommunications (Interception and Access) Act 1979 29

Schedule 3—Climate Change, Energy, the Environment and Water 39

Antarctic Treaty (Environment Protection) Act 1980 39

Carbon Credits (Carbon Farming Initiative) Act 2011 39

Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999 40

Fuel Quality Standards Act 2000 41

Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Act 1975 41

Industrial Chemicals Environmental Management (Register) Act 2021 43

National Greenhouse and Energy Reporting Act 2007 43

Nature Repair Act 2023 44

Renewable Energy (Electricity) Act 2000 45

Water Efficiency Labelling and Standards Act 2005 46

Schedule 4—Defence 47

Defence Act 1903 47

Schedule 5—Education 49

Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000 49

Higher Education Funding Act 1988 50

Higher Education Support Act 2003 52

Tertiary Education Quality and Standards Agency Act 2011 54

Schedule 6—Employment and Workplace Relations 56

Australian Apprenticeship Support Loans Act 2014 56

Fair Entitlements Guarantee Act 2012 58

Safety, Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1988 59

Seafarers Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1992 61

VET Student Loans Act 2016 65

Schedule 7—Finance 66

Commonwealth Electoral Act 1918 66

Judges’ Pensions Act 1968 67

Lands Acquisition Act 1989 68

Parliamentary Contributory Superannuation Act 1948 73

Schedule 8—Foreign Affairs and Trade 75

Australian Passports Act 2005 75

Foreign Passports (Law Enforcement and Security) Act 2005 76

Nuclear Non‑Proliferation (Safeguards) Act 1987 77

Schedule 9—Health and Aged Care 79

Aged Care Quality and Safety Commission Act 2018 79

Biosecurity Act 2015 79

Food Standards Australia New Zealand Act 1991 83

Health and Other Services (Compensation) Act 1995 84

Health Insurance Act 1973 85

Industrial Chemicals Act 2019 91

Narcotic Drugs Act 1967 91

National Health Act 1953 93

Therapeutic Goods Act 1989 98

Schedule 10—Home Affairs 100

AusCheck Act 2007 100

Australian Citizenship Act 2007 100

Aviation Transport Security Act 2004 100

Commerce (Trade Descriptions) Act 1905 101

Counter‑Terrorism (Temporary Exclusion Orders) Act 2019 102

Customs Act 1901 102

Schedule 11—Industry, Science and Resources 104

Australian Jobs Act 2013 104

Designs Act 2003 104

Industry Research and Development Act 1986 105

National Measurement Act 1960 106

Offshore Minerals Act 1994 107

Patents Act 1990 107

Plant Breeder’s Rights Act 1994 108

Pooled Development Funds Act 1992 112

Trade Marks Act 1995 113

Venture Capital Act 2002 114

Schedule 12—Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts 115

Airports Act 1996 115

Broadcasting Services Act 1992 116

Civil Aviation Act 1988 118

Classification (Publications, Films and Computer Games) Act 1995 119

Coastal Trading (Revitalising Australian Shipping) Act 2012 120

Online Safety Act 2021 122

Radiocommunications Act 1992 122

Telecommunications Act 1997 124

Schedule 13—Prime Minister and Cabinet 127

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Act 2005 127

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission Amendment Act 2005 127

Corporations (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander) Act 2006 128

Schedule 14—Treasury 129

Banking Act 1959 129

Financial Institutions Supervisory Levies Collection Act 1998 130

Financial Sector (Collection of Data) Act 2001 131

Insurance Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1991 133

Insurance Act 1973 135

Life Insurance Act 1995 136

Private Health Insurance (Prudential Supervision) Act 2015 137

Product Grants and Benefits Administration Act 2000 139

Schedule 15—Acts with State and Territory consultation requirements 140

Part 1—Main amendments 140

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemical Products (Collection of Levy) Act 1994 140

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals (Administration) Act 1992 140

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Code Act 1994 141

Australian Education Act 2013 141

Criminal Code Act 1995 141

Fair Work Act 2009 142

Gene Technology Act 2000 142

Greenhouse and Energy Minimum Standards Act 2012 142

Mutual Recognition Act 1992 143

National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011 143

Research Involving Human Embryos Act 2002 143

Trans‑Tasman Mutual Recognition Act 1997 143

Part 2—Bulk amendments 145

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemical Products (Collection of Levy) Act 1994 145

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Act 1994 145

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals (Administration) Act 1992 145

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Code Act 1994 146

Australian Education Act 2013 146

Fair Work Act 2009 147

Gene Technology Act 2000 148

Greenhouse and Energy Minimum Standards Act 2012 149

Mutual Recognition Act 1992 149

National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011 150

Personal Property Securities Act 2009 150

Research Involving Human Embryos Act 2002 151

Trans‑Tasman Mutual Recognition Act 1997 152

Schedule 16—Amendment of the Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 153

Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 153



Administrative Review Tribunal (Consequential and Transitional Provisions No. 2) Act 2024

No. 39, 2024

An Act to deal with consequential and transitional matters arising from the enactment of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, and for other purposes

[*Assented to 31 May 2024*]

The Parliament of Australia enacts:

1 Short title

This Act is the *Administrative Review Tribunal (Consequential and Transitional Provisions No. 2) Act 2024*.

2 Commencement

(1) Each provision of this Act specified in column 1 of the table commences, or is taken to have commenced, in accordance with column 2 of the table. Any other statement in column 2 has effect according to its terms.

| Commencement information | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Column 1 | Column 2 | Column 3 |
| Provisions | Commencement | Date/Details |
| 1. Sections 1 to 3 and anything in this Act not elsewhere covered by this table | The day this Act receives the Royal Assent. | 31 May 2024 |
| 2. Schedules 1 to 15 | At the same time as the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* commences.  However, the provisions do not commence at all if that Act does not commence. | 14 October 2024 |
| 3. Schedule 16 | Immediately after the commencement of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*. | 14 October 2024 |

Note: This table relates only to the provisions of this Act as originally enacted. It will not be amended to deal with any later amendments of this Act.

(2) Any information in column 3 of the table is not part of this Act. Information may be inserted in this column, or information in it may be edited, in any published version of this Act.

3 Schedules

Legislation that is specified in a Schedule to this Act is amended or repealed as set out in the applicable items in the Schedule concerned, and any other item in a Schedule to this Act has effect according to its terms.

Schedule 1—Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry

Export Control Act 2020

1 Section 4

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Section 380

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

3 Paragraph 383(6)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 Subsection 383(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

5 Section 385 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

6 Subsection 385(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

7 Subsection 385(3)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

8 Subsection 385(3) (note)

Omit “subsection 43(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in its application”, substitute “section 54 or 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in their application”.

9 Subsection 386(3)

Omit “subsection 43(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in its application”, substitute “section 54 or 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in their application”.

10 Subsection 386(3) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: If the rules prescribe modifications of section 54 or 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, then the modified section has effect in relation to applications for review referred to in subsection 385(1) of this Act subject to those modifications (see section 5 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*).

Fisheries Management Act 1991

11 Subsection 19(5)

Omit “an enactment for the purposes of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “a legislative instrument for the purposes of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

12 Subsections 50(2) and 57B(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Subsections 57H(4) and 157(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Section 165 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

15 Subsection 165(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

16 Subsection 165(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

17 Subsections 165(8) to (10)

Repeal the subsections.

18 Paragraph 165(11)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

19 Paragraph 165(11)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Subsection 165(12)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

21 Subsection 165(12)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Horticulture Marketing and Research and Development Services Act 2000

22 Subsection 35(1)

Omit “(1)”.

23 Subsection 35(5)

Repeal the subsection.

Illegal Logging Prohibition Act 2012

24 Paragraph 86(2)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Imported Food Charges (Collection) Act 2015

25 Paragraph 17(6)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Section 19 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

27 Subsection 19(1)

Omit “(1)”.

28 Subsection 19(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

29 Subsections 19(2) and (3)

Repeal the subsections.

Imported Food Control Act 1992

30 Subsection 42(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

31 Subsection 42(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

32 Paragraph 42(8)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

33 Paragraph 42(8)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

34 Subparagraph 42(9)(b)(i)

Repeal the subparagraph, substitute:

(i) the applicant may, under section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, request a statement of reasons for the decision on reconsideration; and

35 Subparagraph 42(9)(b)(ii)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

36 Subsection 42(11)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Primary Industries Levies and Charges Collection Act 1991

37 Subsection 28(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

38 Paragraph 28(6)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

39 Paragraph 28(6)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

40 Subsection 28(7)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

41 Subsection 28(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

42 Subsection 31(6)

Repeal the subsection.

Wine Australia Act 2013

43 Paragraph 8(2C)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

44 Paragraph 8(2C)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

45 Paragraph 8(2C)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) the person may, under section 268 of that Act, request a statement of reasons for the determination.

46 Subsection 8(2E)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

47 Subsection 8(2F)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2F) Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Tribunal for review of a determination made under paragraph 8(2)(aa), (ac) or (ad) of this Act must be made within 28 days after notice of the determination is published in accordance with subsection 8(2B) of this Act.

(2FA) Despite section 19 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Tribunal to extend the period during which an applicant may apply to the Tribunal in respect of a determination made under paragraph 8(2)(aa), (ac) or (ad) of this Act must be made within 28 days after notice of the determination is published in accordance with subsection 8(2B) of this Act.

48 Paragraph 8(2G)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

49 Paragraph 40X(2)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

50 Paragraph 40X(2)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

51 Paragraph 40X(2)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) the person may, under section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, request a statement of reasons for the determination; and

52 Paragraph 40X(2)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

53 Subsection 40Y(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

54 Subsection 40Y(2)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2) Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Tribunal for review of a final determination must be made within 28 days after notice of the final determination is published in accordance with section 40X of this Act.

(3) Despite section 19 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Tribunal to extend the period during which an applicant may apply to the Tribunal in respect of a final determination must be made within 28 days after notice of the final determination is published in accordance with section 40X of this Act.

55 Paragraph 40Z(1)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

56 Section 40ZAH (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

57 Subsection 40ZAH(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

58 Subsections 40ZAH(2) and (3)

Repeal the subsections, substitute:

(2) Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Tribunal for review of a determination under section 40ZAF of this Act must be made within 28 days after notice of the determination is published in accordance with section 40ZAG of this Act.

(3) Despite section 19 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*,an application to the Tribunal to extend the period during which an applicant may apply to the Tribunal in respect of a determination under section 40ZAF must be made within 28 days after notice of the determination is published in accordance with section 40ZAG of this Act.

59 Paragraphs 40ZAI(1)(a), 40ZAQ(2)(d) and 40ZAT(2)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 2—Attorney‑General

Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977

1 Paragraph 13(11)(a)

Omit “section 28 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

2 Paragraph (y) of Schedule 1

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(y) decisions of the Administrative Review Tribunal made on a review that is required by subsection 134(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* to be conducted by the Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Tribunal, except for decisions made on a review of exempt security record decisions (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*);

3 Paragraph (yaa) of Schedule 1

Repeal the paragraph.

Age Discrimination Act 2004

4 Section 45 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

5 Section 45

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

6 Paragraph 46(1)(d)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

7 Schedule 1 (table item 6, column headed “Law”)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Australian Information Commissioner Act 2010

8 Paragraph 31(1)(g)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Bankruptcy Act 1966

9 Subsections 55(3AC) and 57(3AC)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Subsections 128H(7) and (8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

11 Subsections 139ZE(3) and (4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Section 139ZF

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Paragraph 139ZG(2)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Subsection 139ZIS(3) (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

15 Subsections 139ZIS(3) and (4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

16 Section 139ZIT (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

17 Section 139ZIT

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

18 Paragraph 149N(2)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

19 Subsections 149P(3) and (4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Section 149Q

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Subsections 185E(4), 185ED(4) and 185M(2C)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

22 Subsections 185MD(4) and 185PD(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Subsections 186C(8) and (11)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

24 Subsection 186C(12) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

25 Subsection 186H(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Subsection 186H(7) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

27 Subsections 186K(8), 186L(8) and 186LB(9)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

28 Paragraph 282(2)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

29 Subsection 282(2) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

30 Paragraph 283(2)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Subsection 283(2) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

32 Paragraph 305(1)(aa)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

33 Section 20‑1 of Schedule 2 (paragraph beginning “A decision of a committee”)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

34 Section 40‑1 of Schedule 2 (paragraph beginning “A decision about the suspension”)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

35 Section 96‑1 of Schedule 2 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

36 Section 96‑1 of Schedule 2

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Civil Dispute Resolution Act 2011

37 Subparagraph 15(c)(i)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Court Security Act 2013

38 Section 5 (table item 8)

Repeal the item, substitute:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 8 | Administrative Review Tribunal | Principal Registrar (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) |

39 Section 5 (paragraph (c) of the definition of *court*)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(c) the Administrative Review Tribunal; or

40 Section 5 (paragraph (d) of the definition of *member*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

41 Section 51 (table item 7)

Repeal the item, substitute:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 7 | Administrative Review Tribunal | staff member (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) |

Crimes Act 1914

42 Section 3UA (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

43 Section 3UA

Insert:

***nominated ART member*** means a person in relation to whom a nomination is in force under section 3UJE.

44 Paragraph 3UJC(1)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

45 Subsection 3UJC(3) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: A member of the Administrative Review Tribunal has the same protection and immunity as a Justice of the High Court (see subsection 293(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*).

46 Section 3UJE (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

47 Subsection 3UJE(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (the ***AAT Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* (the ***ART Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

48 Paragraph 3UJE(1)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) a senior member appointed on a salaried basis.

49 Subsection 3UJE(2)

Omit “AAT Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a full‑time senior member”, substitute “ART Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a senior member on a salaried basis”.

50 Paragraphs 3UJE(3)(a) and (b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

51 Section 3ZZAC (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

52 Section 3ZZAC

Insert:

***nominated ART member*** means a person in relation to whom a nomination is in force under section 3ZZAF.

53 Paragraph 3ZZAD(1)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

54 Subsection 3ZZAD(3) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: A member of the Administrative Review Tribunal has the same protection and immunity as a Justice of the High Court (see subsection 293(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*).

55 Section 3ZZAF (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

56 Subsection 3ZZAF(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (the ***AAT Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* (the ***ART Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

57 Paragraph 3ZZAF(1)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) a senior member appointed on a salaried basis.

58 Subsection 3ZZAF(2)

Omit “AAT Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a full‑time senior member”, substitute “ART Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a senior member on a salaried basis”.

59 Paragraphs 3ZZAF(3)(a) and (b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

60 Subsection 3ZZBD(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

61 Section 15GG (heading)

Omit “**AAT**” (wherever occurring), substitute “**ART**”.

62 Subsection 15GG(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (the ***AAT Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* (the ***ART Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

63 Paragraphs 15GG(1)(b) and (c)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(b) a senior member;

(c) a general member.

64 Subsection 15GG(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

65 Subsection 15GG(2)

Omit “part‑time senior member or a member”, substitute “senior member appointed on a sessional basis or a general member”.

66 Paragraph 15GG(3)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

Federal Proceedings (Costs) Act 1981

67 Title

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

68 Subsection 3(1) (paragraph (g) of the definition of *Federal appeal*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

69 Subsection 3(1) (subparagraph (ga)(i) of the definition of *Federal appeal*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

70 Section 10A (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

71 Subsection 10A(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal of a decision has to be reheard because of paragraph 19D(2)(a) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal of a decision has to be reheard because of paragraph 44(1)(a) or section 45, 46 or 47 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

72 Subsection 18(2A)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

73 Schedule (table item dealing with the Administrative Appeals Tribunal)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Foreign Influence Transparency Scheme Act 2018

74 Section 14H

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

75 Subsection 14J(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

76 Subparagraph 43(2A)(a)(i)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

77 Paragraph 43(2A)(b)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Inspector‑General of Intelligence and Security Act 1986

78 Subparagraph 8(1)(c)(ii)

Omit “Security Division of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

79 Paragraph 9AA(c)

Omit “Security Division of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Inspector of Transport Security Act 2006

80 Section 3 (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

81 Section 3

Insert:

***nominated ART member*** means a member of the Administrative Review Tribunal in respect of whom a nomination is in force under section 79.

82 Subsection 77(1)

Omit “nominated AAT member”, substitute “nominated ART member”.

83 Paragraph 77(5)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

84 Subparagraphs 77(5)(a)(i) and (ii)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

85 Paragraphs 77(5)(b) and (c)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

86 Subsection 77(6)

Omit “nominated AAT member”, substitute “nominated ART member”.

87 Paragraph 77(6)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

88 Subsections 77(8) and (9)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

89 Subsection 77(10)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

90 Subsection 77(11)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

91 Section 79 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

92 Subsection 79(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

93 Paragraph 79(1)(c)

Omit “(of any level)”.

94 Paragraph 79(3)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

95 Subsection 79(4)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

National Anti‑Corruption Commission Act 2022

96 Subsection 12(2) (table item 7)

Repeal the item, substitute:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 7 | The Administrative Review Tribunal | Each of the following:  (a) a non‑judicial member (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*);  (b) a staff member (within the meaning of that Act) |

Privacy Act 1988

97 Paragraph 62(5)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

98 Section 96 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

99 Subsection 96(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Proceeds of Crime Act 2002

100 Before paragraph 183(5)(a)

Insert:

(aa) the President or a Deputy President of the Administrative Review Tribunal; or

(ab) a senior member or general member of the Administrative Review Tribunal who:

(i) is enrolled as a legal practitioner of the High Court, of another federal court or of the Supreme Court of a State or Territory; and

(ii) has been so enrolled for at least 5 years; or

Public Interest Disclosure Act 2013

101 Section 8 (paragraph (h) of the definition of *designated publication restriction*)

Omit “subsection 35(3), 35(4) or 35AA(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 70(1) or (2) or 157(3) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

102 Paragraph 73(2)(e)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(e) the Chief Executive Officer and Principal Registrar of the Administrative Review Tribunal is the ***chief executive officer*** of the Administrative Review Tribunal; and

Surveillance Devices Act 2004

103 Subsection 6(1) (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

104 Subsection 6(1)

Insert:

***nominated ART member***means a person in respect of whom a nomination under section 13 is in force.

105 Section 11

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

106 Section 13 (heading)

Omit “**Nominated** **AAT members**”, substitute “**Nominated ART members**”.

107 Subsection 13(1)

Omit “the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (the ***AAT Minister***)may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* (the ***ART Minister***) may, by writing, nominate a person who holds one of the following appointments to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

108 Paragraphs 13(1)(b) and (c)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(b) a senior member;

(c) a general member.

109 Subsection 13(2)

Omit “AAT Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a part‑time senior member or a member”, substitute “ART Minister must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a senior member on a sessional basis, or as a general member,”.

110 Paragraphs 13(3)(a) and (b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

111 Subsection 13(4)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

112 Subsection 14(4)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

113 Paragraph 14(7)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

114 Subsection 15(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

115 Section 16

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

116 Paragraph 17(1)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

117 Subsection 19(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

118 Section 20

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

119 Subsection 21(4)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

120 Section 22

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

121 Subsection 23(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

122 Section 24

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

123 Paragraph 25(1)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

124 Sections 27 and 27A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

125 Subsection 27B(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

126 Section 27C

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

127 Paragraph 27D(1)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

128 Subsection 27E(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

129 Section 27F

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

130 Section 27G

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

131 Subsection 27H(8)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

132 Section 27KA

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

133 Subsection 27KB(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

134 Section 27KC

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

135 Paragraph 27KD(1)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

136 Subsection 27KE(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

137 Section 27KF

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

138 Section 27KG

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

139 Subsection 27KH(3)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

140 Section 27KK

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

141 Subsection 27KL(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

142 Section 27KM

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

143 Paragraph 27KN(1)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

144 Subsection 27KP(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

145 Section 27KQ

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

146 Section 27KR

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

147 Paragraph 27KS(3)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

148 Section 33

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

149 Section 34

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

150 Section 35 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

151 Section 35

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

152 Section 35A (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

153 Section 35A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

154 Section 35B (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

155 Section 35B

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

156 Section 42

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

157 Section 43A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

158 Section 43C

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

159 Subsection 43E(1)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

160 Paragraph 44(2)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

161 Paragraph 53(2)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

162 Section 64A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

163 Section 64B

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

Telecommunications (Interception and Access) Act 1979

164 Subsection 5(1) (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

165 Subsection 5(1)

Insert:

***nominated ART member*** (except when used in Schedule 1) means a member of the Administrative Review Tribunal in respect of whom a nomination is in force under section 6DA to issue warrants under Part 2‑5.

166 Section 6DA (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

167 Subsection 6DA(1)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

168 Paragraph 6DA(1)(b)

Omit “(of any level)”.

169 Paragraph 6DA(1)(c)

Omit “member (of any level)”, substitute “general member”.

170 Subsection 6DA(2)

Omit “must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a part‑time senior member or a member”, substitute “must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a senior member on a sessional basis or a general member”.

171 Paragraph 6DA(3)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

172 Subsection 6DA(4)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

173 Subparagraph 6DB(1)(b)(i)

Omit “to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal as Deputy President, senior member (of any level) or member (of any level)”, substitute “to the Administrative Review Tribunal as Deputy President, senior member or general member”.

174 Subparagraph 6DC(1)(b)(i)

Omit “to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal as Deputy President, full‑time senior member, part‑time senior member or member”, substitute “to the Administrative Review Tribunal as Deputy President, senior member or general member”.

175 Section 6H

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

176 Subsection 7(7)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

177 Paragraph 39(1)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

178 Sections 43, 44, 44A, 45, 46, 46A, 48, 49, 50 and 51

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

179 Section 52 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

180 Subsection 52(1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

181 Sections 81A, 81C, 94A and 103

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

182 Section 103A

Repeal the section.

183 Clause 2 of Schedule 1 (definition of *nominated AAT member*)

Repeal the definition.

184 Clause 2 of Schedule 1 (definition of *nominated AAT Security Division member*)

Repeal the definition.

185 Clause 2 of Schedule 1

Insert:

***nominated ART Intelligence and Security member*** means a member of the Administrative Review Tribunal in respect of whom a nomination is in force under clause 17 to issue international production orders under Part 4 of this Schedule.

186 Clause 2 of Schedule 1

Insert:

***nominated ART member*** means a member of the Administrative Review Tribunal in respect of whom a nomination is in force under clause 15 to issue international production orders under Division 2 of Part 2, and Division 2 of Part 3, of this Schedule.

187 Clause 15 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

188 Subclause 15(1) of Schedule 1

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

189 Paragraph 15(1)(b) of Schedule 1

Omit “(of any level)”.

190 Paragraph 15(1)(c) of Schedule 1

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(c) general member.

191 Subclause 15(2) of Schedule 1

Omit “part‑time senior member or a member”, substitute “senior member appointed on a sessional basis or a general member”.

192 Subclauses 15(3) and (4) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

193 Subparagraph 16(1)(b)(i) of Schedule 1

Omit “to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal as Deputy President, senior member (of any level) or member (of any level)”, substitute “to the Administrative Review Tribunal as Deputy President, senior member or general member”.

194 Clause 17 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**Nominated AAT Security Division member**”, substitute “**Nominated ART Intelligence and Security member**”.

195 Paragraph 17(1)(a) of Schedule 1

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

196 Subparagraph 17(1)(a)(ii) of Schedule 1

Omit “(of any level)”.

197 Subparagraph 17(1)(a)(iii) of Schedule 1

Repeal the subparagraph, substitute:

(iii) general member; and

198 Paragraph 17(1)(b)

Omit “Security Division of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

199 Subclause 17(2) of Schedule 1

Omit “must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a part‑time senior member or a member of the Administrative Appeals”, substitute “must not nominate a person who holds an appointment as a senior member on a sessional basis of the Administrative Review”.

200 Paragraph 17(3)(b) of Schedule 1

Omit “Security Division of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

201 Subclauses 17(3A) and (3B) of Schedule 1

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

202 Subclause 17(4) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

203 Subclause 17(5) of Schedule 1

Repeal the subclause, substitute:

(5) For the purposes of this clause, a person is a ***member of the Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review*** ***Tribunal*** if the person:

(a) is assigned to be a leader of the Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal under section 197 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*; or

(b) is assigned to the Intelligence and Security jurisdictional area of the Administrative Review Tribunal under section 199 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

204 Paragraph 22(1A)(b) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

205 Clause 26 of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

206 Clause 27 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

207 Clauses 27, 28 and 29 of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

208 Subclauses 30(1) and (2) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

209 Subclause 30(5) of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

210 Subclauses 30(5), (6) and (7) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

211 Clause 31 of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

212 Paragraph 52(1A)(b) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

213 Clause 56 of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

214 Clause 57 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

215 Clauses 57, 58 and 59 of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

216 Subclauses 60(1) and (2) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

217 Subclause 60(5) of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

218 Subclauses 60(5), (6), (7) and (8) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

219 Subclause 61(2) of Schedule 1

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

220 Subclause 83(1) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member”, substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

221 Clause 87 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

222 Clause 88 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**nominated AAT Security Division member**”, substitute “**nominated ART Intelligence and Security member**”.

223 Clause 88 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

224 Subclauses 89(1) and (2) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

225 Subclause 89(5) of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “*nominated AAT Security Division member*”, substitute “*nominated ART Intelligence and Security member*”.

226 Subclauses 89(5), (6) and (7) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

227 Subclause 90(2) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member”, substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

228 Subclause 92(1) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member”, substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

229 Clause 96 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

230 Clause 97 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**nominated AAT Security Division member**”, substitute “**nominated ART Intelligence and Security member**”.

231 Clause 97 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

232 Subclauses 98(1) and (2) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

233 Subclause 98(3) of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “*nominated AAT Security Division member*”, substitute “*nominated ART Intelligence and Security member*”.

234 Subclause 98(3) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

235 Clauses 99, 101 and 105 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

236 Clause 106 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**nominated AAT Security Division member**”, substitute “**nominated ART Intelligence and Security member**”.

237 Clause 106 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

238 Subclauses 107(1) and (2) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

239 Subclause 107(5) of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “*nominated AAT Security Division member*”, substitute “*nominated ART Intelligence and Security member*”.

240 Subclause 107(5) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member” (wherever occurring), substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

241 Subclause 108(2) of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member”, substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

242 Clause 173 of Schedule 1 (heading)

Omit “**nominated AAT Security Division member**”, substitute “**nominated ART Intelligence and Security member**”.

243 Clause 173 of Schedule 1

Omit “nominated AAT Security Division member”, substitute “nominated ART Intelligence and Security member”.

Schedule 3—Climate Change, Energy, the Environment and Water

Antarctic Treaty (Environment Protection) Act 1980

1 Subsections 28(1) and (1A)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Subsection 28(1A)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Subsection 28(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Carbon Credits (Carbon Farming Initiative) Act 2011

4 Subsection 164(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

5 Section 239

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

6 Section 244 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

7 Subsections 244(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Paragraphs 245(1)(e) and 2(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999

9 Subsections 206A(1), 221A(1), 243A(1), 263A(1) and 303GJ(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Paragraph 472(2)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

11 Paragraph 472(2)(b)

Omit “section 28 of”.

12 Section 473 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

13 Subsection 473(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Subsection 473(2)

Omit “section 27 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “sections 17 and 35 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Fuel Quality Standards Act 2000

15 Subsection 35(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

16 Subsections 70(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

17 Subsection 70(2)

Omit “section 27 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Act 1975

18 Subsection 3(1) (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

19 Subsection 3(1)

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

20 Section 39M (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

21 Subsection 39M(1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

22 Subsection 39M(2)

Omit “section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the prescribed time for making application for review of the decision were the period”, substitute “then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period”.

23 Subsection 39M(3)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the AAT”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the ART”.

24 Paragraph 39N(1)(b)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision made by the Authority upon that reconsideration confirming, revoking or varying the first‑mentioned decision, apply to the AAT”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision made by the Authority upon that reconsideration confirming, revoking or varying the first‑mentioned decision, apply to the ART”.

25 Subsection 39N(2)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed, revoked or varied, apply to the AAT”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed, revoked or varied, apply to the ART”.

26 Section 59G (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

27 Subsection 59G(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

28 Subsection 59G(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the ART”.

29 Paragraph 59G(3)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the ART”.

30 Subsection 64(6) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

31 Section 64A (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

32 Section 64A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

Industrial Chemicals Environmental Management (Register) Act 2021

33 Subsection 47(7) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

34 Section 48 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

35 Section 48

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

National Greenhouse and Energy Reporting Act 2007

36 Subsection 22XNG(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

37 Paragraph 22XNN(1)(e)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

38 Subsection 22XNN(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

39 Section 56 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

40 Section 56

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Nature Repair Act 2023

41 Section 4 (paragraph beginning “This Act also contains”)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

42 Subsection 176(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

43 Section 211

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

44 Subsection 213(2) (note)

Omit “section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

45 Section 217 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

46 Subsections 217(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

47 Subsection 217(2) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Renewable Energy (Electricity) Act 2000

48 Subsection 57(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

49 Paragraph 60(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

50 Section 60 (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Time limits for making applications to the Administrative Review Tribunal, and matters related to procedures before that Tribunal are set out in the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

51 Section 61

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

52 Subsection 66(3) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

53 Subsection 66(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Water Efficiency Labelling and Standards Act 2005

54 Subsection 17(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

55 Paragraph 17(2)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

56 Subsection 17(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) For the purposes of this section, the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* has effect as if a corresponding State‑Territory law were an Act.

57 Section 72 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

58 Subsection 72(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

59 Subsection 72(3)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Schedule 4—Defence

Defence Act 1903

1 Subsection 4(1) (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

2 Subsection 4(1) (definition of *AAT Act*)

Repeal the definition.

3 Subsection 4(1)

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

4 Subsection 4(1)

Insert:

***ART Act*** means the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

5 Section 61CZB

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

6 Section 61CZC (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

7 Subsection 61CZC(1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

8 Subsections 61CZC(2), (3) and (4)

Repeal the subsections, substitute:

(2) Despite section 22 of the ART Act, the parties to a proceeding before the ART for a review of a determination of a Conscientious Objection Tribunal are:

(a) the person in relation to whom the determination was made; and

(b) the Commonwealth.

(3) Paragraph 22(1)(c), section 59 and sections 172 to 178 of the ART Act do not apply in relation to such a review.

(4) Division 6 of Part 7 of the ART Act applies in relation to such a review in the circumstances specified in paragraph 186(b) of that Act, but not in the circumstances specified in paragraph 186(a) of that Act.

9 Section 61CZD (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

10 Subsections 61CZD(1) and (2)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

11 Subsection 61CZD(3)

Omit “and that jurisdiction must be exercised by the Court constituted as a Full Court”.

12 Subsection 61CZD(4)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

13 Section 61CZE

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

14 Subsection 72TM(4) (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

15 Subsection 72TM(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “ART”.

16 Subsection 110XC(5)

Omit “section 67 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 77 of theART Act”.

Schedule 5—Education

Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000

1 Section 5

Insert:

***ART member*** means a member of the Administrative Review Tribunal.

2 Section 5 (definition of *tribunal member*)

Repeal the definition.

3 Paragraph 53B(3)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 Subsection 128(1)

Omit “tribunal member”, substitute “ART member”.

5 Paragraph 128(2)(b)

Omit “tribunal member”, substitute “ART member”.

6 Subsection 128A(1)

Omit “tribunal member”, substitute “ART member”.

7 Paragraph 128A(2)(b)

Omit “tribunal member”, substitute “ART member”.

8 Section 129 (heading)

Omit “**tribunal member**”, substitute “**ART member**”.

9 Subsection 129(1)

Omit “tribunal member” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART member”.

10 Section 169AA

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

11 Subsection 169AD(1) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Paragraph 169AE(4)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Section 169AG (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

14 Subsection 169AG(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Higher Education Funding Act 1988

15 Subsection 50(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

16 Subsection 50(2)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

17 Subsection 51(1)

Omit “may, subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Tribunal for review of the decision and, except where subsection 28(4) of that Act applies”, substitute “may, subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision and, except where subsection 269(7) of that Act applies”.

18 Subsection 51(1)

Omit “section 28”, substitute “section 268”.

19 Subsection 78(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Subparagraph 106L(5)(b)(ii)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, make application to the Tribunal”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Section 106M (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

22 Paragraph 106M(4)(b)

Omit “within 28 days after receiving the notification, and subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Tribunal”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Subsection 106M(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

24 Paragraph 106MA(1)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

25 Subsection 106MA(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Subsection 106MA(2)

Omit “the Registrar of”.

27 Subsection 106MA(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

28 Subsection 106MA(5)

Omit “the Registrar of”.

29 Paragraph 106MA(6)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

30 Subsection 106X(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Paragraph 106X(2)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

32 Paragraph 106X(2)(b)

Omit “28(4)”, substitute “269(7)”.

33 Paragraph 106X(2)(b)

Omit “section 28”, substitute “section 268”.

Higher Education Support Act 2003

34 Paragraph 179‑20(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

35 Section 203‑1

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

36 Section 209‑5 (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

37 Section 209‑10 (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

38 Division 212 of Part 5‑7 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

39 Section 212‑1 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

40 Subsection 212‑1(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

41 Paragraph 75(b) of Schedule 1A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

42 Clause 90 of Schedule 1A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

43 Clause 95 of Schedule 1A (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

44 Clause 96 of Schedule 1A (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

45 Subdivision 16‑D of Schedule 1A (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

46 Clause 97 of Schedule 1A (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

47 Clause 97 of Schedule 1A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Tertiary Education Quality and Standards Agency Act 2011

48 Section 183 (notes 1 and 2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

49 Section 187 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

50 Section 187

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

51 Section 187C (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

52 Section 187D (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

53 Section 187E (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

54 Subsection 187E(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 6—Employment and Workplace Relations

Australian Apprenticeship Support Loans Act 2014

1 Section 76

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Section 80 (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Paragraph 81(2)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) even if an application has been made to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision.

4 Subsection 81(3) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

5 Section 82

Repeal the section, substitute:

82 Notice to Administrative Review Tribunal and applicant for review

(1) This section applies if:

(a) a reviewer makes a decision under subsection 81(3); and

(b) at the time of the reviewer’s decision, a person has applied to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision reviewed by the reviewer.

(2) The reviewer must give the following written notice of the reviewer’s decision under subsection 81(3):

(a) the Administrative Review Tribunal;

(b) the person who applied to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision.

6 Subsection 85(1) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

7 Division 3 of Part 4.2 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

8 Section 86 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

9 Section 86

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Section 87 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

11 Subsections 87(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Section 88 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

13 Subsections 88(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Fair Entitlements Guarantee Act 2012

14 Subsection 37(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

15 Subsection 37(7) (heading)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal*”.

16 Subsection 37(7)

Omit “Registrar of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

17 Subdivision C of Division 2 of Part 6 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

18 Section 40 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

19 Subsection 40(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Subsection 40(2)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 17(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

21 Subsection 40(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

22 Subsection 41(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Subsection 41(4)

Omit “subsection 43(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 54 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

24 Subparagraph 50(2)(c)(iii)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Safety, Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1988

25 Subsection 4(12)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Subsection 28(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

27 Subsection 34R(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

28 Subsection 34R(2) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

29 Subsection 60(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

30 Paragraph 63(c)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Section 64 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

32 Subsection 64(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

33 Subsection 64(3)

Omit “section 27 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, a person may not make an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, a person may not make an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

34 Section 65 (heading)

Omit “***Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975***”, substitute “***Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024***”.

35 Subsection 65(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

36 Subsection 65(3)

Omit “Section 18C”, substitute “Section 57”.

37 Subsection 65(4)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(4) Despite section 18 (when to apply—general rule) of the Act, an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of a reviewable decision must be made within 60 days after the person making the application is served with notice of the decision.

Note: A person may, under section 19 of the Act, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal to extend the period.

38 Section 66 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

39 Paragraph 66(1)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

40 Subsections 66(2) and (3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

41 Section 67 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

42 Paragraphs 67(3)(e) and (4)(e)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

43 Subsections 67(7) to (12)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

44 Subsection 67(13)

Repeal the subsection.

45 Subsection 67(14)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(14) For the purposes of section 115 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, the responsible authority is taken to be a party to the proceeding before the Administrative Review Tribunal.

Seafarers Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 1992

46 Section 3 (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

47 Section 3

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

48 Subsection 42(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “ART”.

49 Section 74

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

50 Part 6 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

51 Subsection 76(1) (definition of *AAT Act*)

Repeal the definition.

52 Subsection 76(1) (definition of *AAT extension application*)

Repeal the definition.

53 Subsection 76(1)

Insert:

***ART Act*** means the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

***ART extension application*** means an application under section 19 of the ART Act that relates to a review of a reviewable decision or an extension of time decision.

54 Subsection 76(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “AAT Act”, substitute “ART Act”.

55 Section 80

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

56 Paragraph 87(c)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

57 Section 88 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

58 Subsection 88(1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

59 Subsection 88(2)

Omit “section 27 of the AAT Act”, substitute “section 17 of the ART Act”.

60 Division 3 of Part 6 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

61 Section 89 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

62 Subsection 89(1)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

63 Subsection 89(2)

Omit “18C of the AAT Act”, substitute “57 of the AAT Act”.

64 Subsection 89(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) Despite section 18 (when to apply—general rule) of the ART Act, an application to the ART for review of a reviewable decision must be made within 60 days after the person making the application is served with notice of the decision.

Note: A person may, under section 19 of the ART Act, apply to the ART to extend the period.

65 Subsection 89(4)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(4) If:

(a) the ART has not made a decision under section 105 of the ART Act; and

(b) the Fund has become the employer of an employee because of subsection 4(3);

then:

(c) paragraph 22(1)(b) and subsection 268(1) of the ART Act have effect as if a reference to the person who made the decision were a reference to the Fund; and

(d) the ART must:

(i) if the ART has begun hearing the proceedings but not completed the hearing of the proceedings—adjourn the proceedings for a period of at least 28 days beginning on the day the ART becomes aware of the default event in relation to the actual employer; and

(ii) if the ART has not begun hearing the proceedings—not begin hearing the matter for a period of at least 28 days beginning on the day the ART becomes aware of the default event in relation to the actual employer.

66 Section 90 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

67 Subsection 90(1)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

68 Subsections 90(2) and (2A)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

69 Subsection 90(3)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

70 Section 91 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

71 Paragraphs 91(3)(e) and (4)(e)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

72 Subsection 91(6)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

73 Section 92 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

74 Subsections 92(1) to (5)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

75 Subsections 92(6) and (7)

Repeal the subsections.

76 Paragraph 130(4)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “ART”.

VET Student Loans Act 2016

77 Paragraph 77(2)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

78 Section 80 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

79 Subsection 80(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

80 Subsection 80(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Schedule 7—Finance

Commonwealth Electoral Act 1918

1 Paragraph 104(9)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Subsection 120(5) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal (see section 121). Under the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal (see section 121). Under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Section 121 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

4 Subsection 121(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

5 Subsection 121(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

6 Section 127

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

7 Subsection 141(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

8 Subsection 141(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

9 Subsection 141(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Paragraph 141(8)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the Commission upon that review make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the Commission upon that review make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

11 Subsection 141(9)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision, make an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision, make an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Section 202AK (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

13 Section 202AK

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Judges’ Pensions Act 1968

14 Section 4 (subparagraph (b)(ii) of the definition of *period of exempt service*)

Omit “being a presidential member of the”, substitute “having been a presidential member of the former”.

15 Section 17A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

16 Paragraph 20(2)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) in so far as those functions and powers are to be exercised in relation to persons who were presidential members of the former Administrative Appeals Tribunal—to the Chief Executive Officer and Principal Registrar, or any staff member, of the Administrative Review Tribunal;

Lands Acquisition Act 1989

17 Section 6 (definition of *Tribunal*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

18 Paragraph 22(6)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

19 Subsection 28(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Subsections 28(3) to (5)

Repeal the subsections, substitute:

(3) Despite subsections 19(2) and (3) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, the Tribunal must not extend the period within which a person may apply to the Tribunal for review of the declaration after the period expires.

21 Section 29 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

22 Subsection 29(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies”.

23 Subsection 29(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal for”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal for”.

24 Subsection 29(2)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2) Sections 17, 32, 54 and 105 of that Act do not apply in relation to such an application.

25 Subsection 30(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Subsection 31(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

27 Paragraph 31(1)(g)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(g) matters contained in a statement given to the applicant under subsection 269(2) or 270(4) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* or given to the Tribunal under section 23 or 24 of that Act;

28 Section 33 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal’s**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal’s**”.

29 Subsection 33(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

30 Paragraphs 43(4)(a) and (5)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Subsection 47(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

32 Section 71 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

33 Subsection 71(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

34 Subsection 71(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

35 Subsection 71(3)

Omit “Section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies to the application as if the prescribed time for the lodging of the application with the Tribunal were the period of 3 months commencing on”, substitute “Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application for review of the decision must be made within 90 days after”.

36 Paragraph 72(1)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

37 Paragraph 74(1)(a)

Omit “3 months after notice under subsection 70(2) has been, or is to be taken to have been, given to the claimant, or within such further time as the Minister allows, make an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “90 days after the day on which notice under subsection 70(2) was, or is to be taken to have been, given to the claimant, or within such further time as the Minister allows, make an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

38 Section 81 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

39 Subsection 81(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

40 Subsection 81(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

41 Subsection 81(3)

Omit “Section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies to the application as if the prescribed time for the lodging of the application with the Tribunal were the period of 3 months commencing on”, substitute “Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application for review of the decision must be made within 90 days after”.

42 Paragraph 87(2)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

43 Section 99 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

44 Subsection 99(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

45 Subsection 99(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

46 Subsection 99(3)

Omit “Section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies to the application as if the prescribed time for the lodging of the application with the Tribunal were the period of 3 months commencing on”, substitute “Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application for review of the decision must be made 90 days after”.

47 Paragraph 100(1)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

48 Section 107 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

49 Subsection 107(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

50 Subsection 107(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

51 Subsection 107(3)

Omit “Section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies to the application as if the prescribed time for the lodging of the application with the Tribunal were the period of 3 months commencing on”, substitute “Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application for review of the decision must be made within 90 days after”.

52 Subsection 121(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

53 Subsection 121(6)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

54 Subsections 121(7) and 129(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

55 Section 131 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

56 Subsection 131(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

57 Subsection 131(1)

Omit “subsection 30(1A) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “paragraph 22(1)(c) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

58 Subsection 131(2)

Omit “paragraph 42B(1)(a) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “paragraph 101(1)(a) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

59 Paragraph 139(2)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Parliamentary Contributory Superannuation Act 1948

60 Subsection 25(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

61 Subsection 25(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 8—Foreign Affairs and Trade

Australian Passports Act 2005

1 Section 48 (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Except in cases described in section 48A of this Act, under section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, the decision‑maker must give to persons whose interests are affected by the decision a notification of the making of the decision and of their right to have the decision reviewed. In notifying any such persons, the decision‑maker must have regard to any matters prescribed by rules made for the purposes of section 267 of that Act.

2 Subsection 48A(7) (heading)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Subsection 48A(7)

Omit “section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

4 Subsection 48A(7) (note)

Omit “section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

5 Subsection 49(4) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Under section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, the decision‑maker must give to persons whose interests are affected by the decision a notification of the making of the decision and of their right to have the decision reviewed. In notifying any such persons, the decision‑maker must have regard to any matters prescribed by rules made for the purposes of section 267 of that Act.

6 Section 50 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

7 Subsection 50(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Subsection 50(3)

Omit “Despite section 43 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Despite section 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

9 Subsection 50(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Paragraph 50(3)(b)

Omit “directions”, substitute “orders”.

Foreign Passports (Law Enforcement and Security) Act 2005

11 Subsection 16(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Subsection 23(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Subsection 23(2)

Omit “section 27 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

14 Subsection 23(4)

Omit “Despite section 43 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Despite section 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

15 Subsection 23(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal may”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal may”.

16 Paragraph 23(4)(b)

Omit “directions”, substitute “orders”.

Nuclear Non‑Proliferation (Safeguards) Act 1987

17 Subsection 13(8)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

18 Subsection 13(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

19 Subsection 16(7)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

20 Subsection 16(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Subsection 18(5)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

22 Subsection 18(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Subsection 22(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

24 Subsections 22(2), (4) and (5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

25 Subsection 22(10)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

26 Subsection 73(7)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

27 Subsection 73(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 9—Health and Aged Care

Aged Care Quality and Safety Commission Act 2018

1 Paragraph 74GI(1)(g)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Subsection 74L(3) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Subsection 74M(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

4 Section 74N (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

5 Section 74N

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Biosecurity Act 2015

6 Subparagraph 61(1)(i)(iii)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

7 Subsection 72(5) (note 2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Paragraph 73(e)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

9 Subdivision D of Division 2 of Part 3 of Chapter 2 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

10 Section 75 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

11 Paragraph 75(1)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Subsection 76(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Subsection 76(2)

Omit “paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

14 Paragraph 76(3)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

15 Paragraph 76(4)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

16 Subsection 76(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

17 Subsection 77(1)

Omit “Section 28 (obtaining reasons for decision) and subsections 37(1) to (1D) (lodging documents) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Sections 23 (decision‑maker must give Tribunal reasons and documents—general rule) and 268 (requesting reasons for reviewable decision from decision‑maker) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

18 Subsection 77(2)

Omit “subsection 29AC(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 21 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

19 Subsections 77(2), (3) and (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

20 Subsections 78(1) to (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Subsection 78(4)

Omit “section 43 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

22 Subsection 78(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Section 79 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

24 Section 79

Omit “subsections 41(2) to (6) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subsections 32(2) to (9) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

25 Section 469

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

26 Section 573

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

27 Paragraph 576(6)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

28 Subsection 576(7)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

29 Section 578 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

30 Subsection 578(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Subsection 578(1) (note 1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

32 Subsection 578(3)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Food Standards Australia New Zealand Act 1991

33 Subsection 109(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

34 After subsection 109(8)

Insert:

(8A) If an application is made under section 123 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* for the President of the Administrative Review Tribunal to refer a decision to the guidance and appeals panel for review, the consideration period does not include the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the application is made; and

(b) ending on the day on which the President refers the decision to the guidance and appeals panel or refuses the application, as the case may be.

35 Subsection 143(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

36 Subsection 143(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

37 Paragraph 144(1)(c)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

38 Paragraph 144(1)(d)

Omit “except where subsection 28(4) of that Act applies, application may be made in accordance with section 28 of that Act”, substitute “application may be made in accordance with section 268 of that Act”.

39 Paragraphs 152(1)(q) and (r)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Health and Other Services (Compensation) Act 1995

40 Subsection 18(10)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

41 Subsection 18(10) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* requires the decision‑maker to notify persons whose interests are affected by the decision of the making of the decision and their right to have the decision reviewed. In so notifying, the decision‑maker must have regard to any matters prescribed by rules made for the purposes of section 267 of that Act.

42 Section 23D (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

43 Subsection 23D(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

44 Subsection 23D(1) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* requires the decision‑maker to notify persons whose interests are affected by the decision of the making of the decision and their right to have the decision reviewed. In so notifying, the decision‑maker must have regard to any matters prescribed by rules made for the purposes of section 267 of that Act.

45 Subsection 23D(2)

Omit “subsection 43(6) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsections 108(4) and (5) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Health Insurance Act 1973

46 Section 3AAB (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

47 Section 3AAB

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

48 Subsection 19ABD(5) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

49 Subsection 19ABD(6) (heading)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal*”.

50 Subsections 19ABD(6) and 19AC(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

51 Subsection 19CA(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

52 Paragraph 19CA(5)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

53 Subsection 19CA(8)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

54 Subsection 20AB(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

55 Subsection 20AC(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

56 Subsection 20AD(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

57 Subsection 20AD(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

58 Subsection 20AD(6) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

59 Subsections 21C(2) and (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

60 Subsections 22B(2) and (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

61 Paragraph 23DC(10)(d)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

62 Paragraph 23DC(11)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

63 Paragraph 23DF(11)(d)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

64 Paragraph 23DF(12)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

65 Subsections 23DL(9), 23DN(7) and 23DO(4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

66 Subsection 23DO(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

67 Subsection 23DO(6) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

68 Section 23DZD

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

69 Subsection 23DZE(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal for review of the decision and, except where subsection 28(4) of that Act applies, also include a statement to the effect that the person may request a statement under section 28”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision and, except where subsection 269(7) of that Act applies, also include a statement to the effect that the person may request a statement under section 268”.

70 Section 23DZZE (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

71 Subsection 23DZZE(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

72 Section 23DZZZD (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

73 Subsection 23DZZZD(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

74 Subsection 124Q(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

75 Section 124R (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

76 Section 124R

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

77 Subsections 124S(1) and 124T(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

78 Subsection 124ZL(4)(note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

79 Paragraph 124ZM(1)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

80 Paragraph 124ZM(2)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

81 Subsection 124ZM(2)

Before “the Secretary”, insert “the application to the Administrative Review Tribunal is taken to be an application for review of the decision as so varied or set aside, and”.

82 Subsection 124ZM(2)

Omit “Registrar of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

83 Section 124ZN (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

84 Section 124ZN

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

85 Subsection 129AAJ(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

86 Subsection 129AAJ(9)

Omit “paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

87 Subsection 129ACB(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

88 Subsection 129ACB(9)

Omit “paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

89 Subsection 129AEC(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

90 Subsection 129AEC(4)

Omit “paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

91 Subsection 129AEG(13)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Industrial Chemicals Act 2019

92 Section 9 (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

93 Section 9

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

94 Section 165

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

95 Subsection 166(8) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

96 Subsection 166(9)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

Narcotic Drugs Act 1967

97 Subsection 4(1) (paragraph (b) of the definition of *issuing officer*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

98 Subsection 4(1) (paragraph (c) of the definition of *issuing officer*)

Omit “a non‑presidential member of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “a senior member or general member of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

99 Subsection 13J(4) (heading)

Omit “*and non‑presidential*”, substitute “*,* *senior members and general*”.

100 Subsection 13J(4)

Omit “or non‑presidential member of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “, senior member or general member of the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

101 Paragraph 15J(1)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

102 Subsection 15J(2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

103 Section 15L (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

104 Subsection 15L(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

105 Subsection 15L(2)

Omit “subsections 27(2) and 30(1A) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

106 Section 15M (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

107 Subsection 15M(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

108 Subsection 15M(2)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2) The Secretary may, at any time, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal to make an order under subsection 69(3) or 70(1) or (2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in relation to the review including, but not limited to, an order in relation to information identified as sensitive law enforcement information under subsection 14LA(1) or (2) of this Act.

109 Subsection 15M(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

110 Subsection 15N(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

111 Subsection 15N(2)

Omit “under subsection 28(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, in relation to the decision, merely because a document or statement referred to in subsection 28(4)”, substitute “under section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, merely because a document or statement referred to in subsection 269(7)”.

112 Subsection 15N(3)

Omit “despite subsection (2), the applicant is entitled to make a request under subsection 28(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal 1975*”, substitute “despite subsection (2), the applicant is entitled to make a request under section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

National Health Act 1953

113 Subsection 12(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

114 Subparagraph 14(4)(c)(ii)

Omit “, within 28 days after receiving the notice, the person may apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “the person may apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

115 Subsection 14(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

116 Subparagraph 15(4)(c)(ii)

Omit “, within 28 days after receiving the notice, the person may apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “the person may apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

117 Subsection 15(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

118 Subsection 84AAB(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

119 Subsection 84AAC(4) (note)

Omit “Section 27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

120 Subsection 84AAD(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

121 Subsection 84AAD(5) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

122 Subsection 84AAF(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

123 Subsection 84AAG(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

124 Subsection 84AAH(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

125 Subsection 84AAH(5) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

126 Subsection 84AAJ(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

127 Subsection 84AAK(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

128 Subsection 84AAL(4) (note)

Omit “27A of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

129 Subsection 84AAL(5) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

130 Subsections 84H(4) and 90A(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

131 Subsection 90A(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

132 Paragraph 90B(3)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

133 Subparagraph 90B(3)(b)(i)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal’s”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal’s”.

134 Paragraph 90B(3)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

135 Subparagraph 90B(3)(c)(i)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal’s”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal’s”.

136 After subsection 90B(3)

Insert:

(3A) Despite subsection (3), if:

(a) the pharmacist makes an application under section 123 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* for the President of the Administrative Review Tribunal to refer a decision on review of the Secretary’s decision to the guidance and appeals panel for review; and

(b) the President refuses the application;

the pharmacist may make a request under subsection (1) within 30 days of the day on which the pharmacist is notified of the refusal under section 129 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

137 Subsections 90C(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

138 Subsection 99ABD(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

139 Subsection 99ABD(10)

Omit “Despite paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Despite subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

140 Subsection 99ABG(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

141 Subsection 99ABG(6)

Omit “Despite paragraph 29(1)(d) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*,”, substitute “Despite subsection 18(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*,”.

142 Subsection 99ABJ(14)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

143 Part VIIA (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

144 Section 105AA (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

145 Section 105AA (definition of *Tribunal*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

146 Subsection 105AB(7) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

147 Subsection 105AC(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Tribunal”.

148  Paragraph 105AD(3)(d)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Tribunal”.

149 Paragraph 105AD(3)(e)

Omit “, except where subsection 28(4) of that Act applies, the applicant may request a statement under section 28”, substitute “the applicant may request a statement under section 268”.

150 Subsection 105AE(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Therapeutic Goods Act 1989

151 Subsection 6B(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

152 Paragraph 6B(2)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

153 Subsection 6B(3)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* has effect as if a corresponding State law were an enactment”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* has effect as if a corresponding State law were an Act”.

154 Subsection 44A(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

155 Subsection 60(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

156 Subsection 60(5)

Omit all the words from and including “may, except” to and including “Tribunal”, substitute “may apply for a statement setting out the reasons for the decision on reconsideration in accordance with section 268 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* and may, subject to that Act, make an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

157 Paragraph 60(6)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if the person is dissatisfied with the decision upon reconsideration, make an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of that decision.

158 Subsection 60(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

159 Section 60A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 10—Home Affairs

AusCheck Act 2007

1 Subparagraph 8(3)(a)(v)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Subparagraph 10(3)(a)(v)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Australian Citizenship Act 2007

3 Subsection 52(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 At the end of subsection 52(1)

Add:

; (g) a decision under section 37 to refuse to give a person a notice stating that the person is an Australian citizen at a particular time.

5 Subsection 52(3)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Aviation Transport Security Act 2004

6 Section 4

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

7 Subsection 19(4) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Section 126 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

9 Subsections 126(1) and (2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Subsection 126(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

11 Subsection 126(3) (note)

Repeal the note, substitute:

Note: Section 266 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* requires the decision‑maker to notify persons whose interests are affected by the decision of the making of the decision and their right to have the decision reviewed. In so notifying, the decision‑maker must have regard to the matters (if any) prescribed by rules made under that Act.

Commerce (Trade Descriptions) Act 1905

12 Subsection 15(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Subsection 15(2) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

14 Subsection 15(2) (note)

Repeal the note.

Counter‑Terrorism (Temporary Exclusion Orders) Act 2019

15 Subparagraph 23(1)(d)(i)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal as Deputy President or senior member (of any level)”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal as Non‑Judicial Deputy President or senior member”.

16 Paragraph 23(5)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Customs Act 1901

17 Paragraph 67EM(5)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) if the special reporter applies to the Administrative Review Tribunal for a review of the decision of the Comptroller‑General of Customs—when:

(i) the Tribunal affirms the decision of the Comptroller‑General of Customs; or

(ii) the application for review is withdrawn by the special reporter or dismissed by the Tribunal.

18 Paragraph 269N(1)(b)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

19 Paragraph 269SD(2)(b)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

20 Section 269SHA (heading)

Omit “**Appeals**”, substitute “**Review**”.

21 Subsection 269SHA(1)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

22 Subsection 269SHA(3)

Omit “under subsection 30(1A) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

23 Subsection 269SHA(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal intends to rely must, subject to the provisions of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal intends to rely must, subject to the provisions of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

24 Subsection 273GA(1)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

25 Subsection 273GA(8)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

26 Subsection 273H(1)

Omit “Appeals”, substitute “Review”.

27 Subsection 273H(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

28 Subsection 273K(1)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*,application may be made to the Administrative Review”.

Schedule 11—Industry, Science and Resources

Australian Jobs Act 2013

1 Section 112 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

2 Section 112

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Designs Act 2003

3 Section 129

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 Section 136 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

5 Subsection 136(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

6 Subsections 136(1A) and (2)

Omit “to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

7 Subsection 136(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

8 Subsection 136(4) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Industry Research and Development Act 1986

9 Section 30

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Subsection 30D(2) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal (see section 30E). Under the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal (see section 30E). Under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

11 Subsection 30D(3) (note)

Repeal the note.

12 Paragraph 30D(4)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

13 Section 30E (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

14 Subsection 30E(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

15 Subsection 30E(2)

Omit “Subsection 43(6) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* has”, substitute “Subsections 108(2) and (4) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* have”.

16 Paragraph 30E(2)(a)

Omit “section 43 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 105 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

17 Subsection 30E(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) If an internal review decision is taken to be made under subsection 30D(3), then, despite section 18 (when to apply—general rule) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be made; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be made.

18 Subsection 30E(4)

Repeal the subsection.

19 Subparagraph 31E(1)(b)(ii)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

National Measurement Act 1960

20 Paragraph 18QC(3)(a)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Paragraph 18QC(3)(b)

Omit “on determination or abandonment of the application, unless the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “when the application is withdrawn or finally determined, unless the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

22 Section 19J (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

23 Section 19J

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Offshore Minerals Act 1994

24 Section 406 (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

25 Section 406 (note to the definition of *decision*)

Repeal the note.

26 Paragraph 407(6)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

27 Paragraph 407(6)(c)

Omit “under section 28 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

28 Subsection 407(9)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Patents Act 1990

29 Subsection 224(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

30 Subsection 224(1A)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Subsection 224(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal for review of a decision and a written notice of the decision is given to a person whose interests are affected by the decision, the notice must include a statement to the effect that, subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal for review of a decision and a written notice of the decision is given to a person whose interests are affected by the decision, the notice must include a statement to the effect that, subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

32 Subsection 224(4) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

33 Subsections 227AB(3) and (4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

34 Subsection 228(4C)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Plant Breeder’s Rights Act 1994

35 Subsection 3(1) (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

36 Subsection 3(1) (definition of *AAT Act*)

Repeal the definition.

37 Subsection 3(1)

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

***ART Act*** means the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

38 Subsection 3(1) (definition of *relevant proceedings*)

Omit “or in the AAT”, substitute “, or proceedings (within the meaning of the ART Act) in the ART,”.

39 Subsection 19(7) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

40 Subsection 19(10) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

41 Subsection 19(11) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

42 Subsection 21(5) (note 2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

43 Subsection 30(5) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

44 Subsection 31(6) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

45 Subsection 34(1) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

46 Subsection 37(1) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

47 Subsection 37(2B) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

48 Subsection 38(5) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

49 Subsection 39(2) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

50 Subsection 39(3)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

51 Paragraph 39(5)(a)

Omit “subsection 44A(2) of the AAT Act”, substitute “subsection 178(2) of the ART Act”.

52 Paragraph 39(5)(b)

Omit “subsection 44A(2A) of that Act”, substitute “subsection 178(2) of the ART Act (as it applies because of subsection 179(4) of that Act)”.

53 Subsection 39(5)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

54 Subsection 40(8) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

55 Subsection 40(12) (note 2)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

56 Subsection 41(1A) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

57 Subsection 41A(5) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

58 Subsection 41B(3) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

59 Subsection 41D(1) (note 1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

60 Paragraph 41D(7)(b)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

61 Subsection 41E(1) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

62 Subsection 44(12) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

63 Paragraph 48(2)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

64 Subsection 49(3) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

65 Paragraph 50(6)(a)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

66 Paragraph 50(6)(b)

Omit “Tribunal”, substitute “ART”.

67 Paragraph 50(7)(a)

Omit “subsection 44A(2) of the AAT Act”, substitute “subsection 178(2) of the ART Act”.

68 Paragraph 50(7)(b)

Omit “subsection 44A(2A) of that Act”, substitute “subsection 178(2) of the ART Act (as it applies because of subsection 179(4) of that Act)”.

69 Subsection 50(10) (note)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

70 Section 62A

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

71 Section 76B (note)

Omit “subsection (4) may be reviewable by the AAT”, substitute “subsection (3) may be reviewable by the ART”.

72 Subsection 77(1)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

73 Subsection 77(1A)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

74 Subsection 77(2)

Omit “AAT does not have power under subsection 29(7) of the AAT Act”, substitute “ART does not have power under subsection 19(2) of the ART Act”.

75 Subsection 77(3)

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

76 Subsection 77(4) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “AAT Act”, substitute “ART Act”.

Pooled Development Funds Act 1992

77 Paragraph 55(7)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal under the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

78 Section 56 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

79 Subsection 56(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Trade Marks Act 1995

80 Subsections 99A(2), 136B(3), 175(5), 178(5), 180(4) and 180A(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

81 Subsection 222A(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

82 Subsection 224(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

83 Section 227 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

84 Subsection 227(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

85 Paragraph 227(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

86 Subsection 227(3) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

87 Subsection 228A(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

88 Paragraph 231(3)(d)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Venture Capital Act 2002

89 Paragraph 29‑10(6)(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal under the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal under the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

90 Section 29‑15 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

91 Subsection 29‑15(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 12—Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts

Airports Act 1996

1 Section 241

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

2 Section 242 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

3 Subsection 242(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 Subsection 242(3)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

5 Subsection 242(5) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

6 Subsection 242(6) (heading)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal*”.

7 Subsection 242(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Broadcasting Services Act 1992

8 Subparagraph 61AN(4C)(b)(ii)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

9 Paragraph 61AN(4C)(e)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Subsection 61AZ(5) (heading)

Omit “*AAT/court*”, substitute “*ART/court*”.

11 Subparagraph 61AZ(5)(b)(ii)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Subsection 61AZ(7)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(7) For the purposes of subsection (5), if:

(a) a person applied to the Administrative Review Tribunal for a review of a decision; and

(b) the Administrative Review Tribunal makes a decision on the application;

the application is taken not to have been finalised during the period within which a person may appeal to the Federal Court under section 172 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* from the decision mentioned in paragraph (b).

13 Paragraphs 61AZ(8)(a) and (b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Subsection 61AZ(12)

Omit “28‑day”.

15 Part 14 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

16 Section 204 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

17 Subsections 204(1) to (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

18 Paragraph 205(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

19 Clause 1 of Schedule 4

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

20 Clause 2 of Schedule 4 (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

21 Clause 2 of Schedule 4

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

22 Clause 62 of Schedule 4 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

23 Subclauses 62(5), (7) and (9) of Schedule 4

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

24 Paragraph 63(a) of Schedule 4

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(a) a statement of reasons for the decision (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*); and

25 Paragraph 63(b) of Schedule 4

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

26 Paragraph 57(5)(a) of Schedule 6

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

27 Paragraph 57(5)(b) of Schedule 6

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

28 Clause 58 of Schedule 6 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

29 Clause 58 of Schedule 6

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

30 Paragraph 59(b) of Schedule 6

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Civil Aviation Act 1988

31 Paragraph 30DV(c)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

32 Section 30EB (example)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

33 Subsection 31(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

34 Subsection 31(2)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

35 Subsection 31(3)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

36 Subsection 31A(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

37 Subsections 31A(4) and (5)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Classification (Publications, Films and Computer Games) Act 1995

38 Subsection 6H(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

39 Paragraph 14B(4)(f)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

40 Section 17D (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

41 Section 17D

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

42 Section 22G (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

43 Section 22G

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

44 Section 22J (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

45 Section 22J

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

46 Paragraph 31(3)(f)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

47 Subsection 91(3)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, an application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

48 Subsection 91(5) (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

49 Subsection 91(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Coastal Trading (Revitalising Australian Shipping) Act 2012

50 Section 5

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

51 Subsection 25(3) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

52 Subsection 59(3) (note)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

53 Section 107 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

54 Subsections 107(1) to (4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

55 Subsection 107(4) (note)

Omit “process, see section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “process unless the Tribunal orders otherwise, see section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

56 Subsection 107(5)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

57 Subsection 107(5) (note)

Omit “process, see section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “process unless the Tribunal orders otherwise, see section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

58 Subsections 107(6) and (7)

Repeal the subsections (including the note).

Online Safety Act 2021

59 Section 220 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

60 Section 220

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal” (wherever occurring), substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Radiocommunications Act 1992

61 Section 5 (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

62 Section 5

Insert:

***ART*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

63 Paragraph 116(4)(b)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

64 Subsection 231(7)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

65 Paragraph 287(1)(b)

Omit “subject to the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* be made to the AAT”, substitute “subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* be made to the ART”.

66 Paragraph 291(1)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if he or she is dissatisfied with the decision so affirmed or varied, apply to the AAT”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if the person is dissatisfied with the decision so affirmed or varied, apply to the ART”.

67 Paragraph 291(1)(b)

Omit “statement under section 28 of”, substitute “statement of reasons under”.

68 Section 292 (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

69 Section 292

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

70 Paragraph 3(2)(b) of Part 1 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT” (wherever occurring), substitute “ART”.

71 Paragraph 3(2)(c) of Part 1 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

72 Paragraph 2(1)(c) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

73 Clause 7 of Part 2 of the Schedule (heading)

Omit “**AAT**”, substitute “**ART**”.

74 Subclause 7(1) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

75 Subclause 7(2) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

76 Subclause 7(3) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “Section 29 of that Act applies to the application as if the prescribed time for lodging the application with the AAT were the period of 90 days beginning on”, substitute “Despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, an application for review of the decision must be made within 90 days after”.

77 Subclauses 7(4) and (5) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

78 Subclauses 8(3) and 9(4) of Part 2 of the Schedule

Omit “AAT”, substitute “ART”.

Telecommunications Act 1997

79 Subparagraphs 56AA(7)(b)(iii) and (iv)

Repeal the subparagraphs, substitute:

(iii) if, during the 28‑day period last mentioned in subparagraph (ii), the body corporate makes an application under section 562 to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the refusal decision—the end of the period (the ***first*** ***appeal period***) within which an appeal from the decision of the Administrative Review Tribunal may be made to the Federal Court under section 172 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*;

(iv) if, during the first appeal period, the President of the Administrative Review Tribunal refers the decision on the application mentioned in subparagraph (iii) to the guidance and appeals panel of the Tribunal—the end of the period (the ***second*** ***appeal period***) within which an appeal from the decision of the guidance and appeals panel may be made to the Federal Court under section 172 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*;

(v) if, during the first appeal period or the second appeal period, the body corporate appeals to the Federal Court under section 172 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* from the decision of the Administrative Review Tribunal mentioned in subparagraph (iii), or the decision of the guidance and appeals panel—when the appeal is determined.

80 Paragraph 58A(3)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

81 Subsection 314A(5C)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

82 Section 554

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

83 Subparagraph 557(1)(b)(i)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

84 Subparagraph 557(1)(b)(ii)

Omit “a statement under section 28”, substitute “a statement of reasons under section 268”.

85 Paragraph 561(1)(a)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if he or she is dissatisfied with the decision so affirmed or varied, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if the person is dissatisfied with the decision so affirmed or varied, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

86 Paragraph 561(1)(b)

Omit “a statement under section 28”, substitute “a statement of reasons under section 268”.

87 Section 562 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

88 Section 562

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

89 Clause 35 of Schedule 3 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

90 Subclause 35(1) of Schedule 3

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

91 Subclause 35(2) of Schedule 3

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

92 Subclause 35(4) of Schedule 3 (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

93 Paragraph 57A(3)(b) of Schedule 3A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

94 Paragraph 72A(3)(b) of Schedule 3A

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 13—Prime Minister and Cabinet

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Act 2005

1 Subsection 143R(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

2 Section 181B

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

3 Section 196A (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

4 Subsection 196A(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

5 Subsection 196A(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, application may be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission Amendment Act 2005

6 Subitem 208(1) of Schedule 1

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Corporations (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander) Act 2006

7 Subsection 404‑15(7)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Subsection 404‑15(7)

Omit “AAT’s” (wherever occurring), substitute “Tribunal’s”.

9 Section 614‑1 (paragraph beginning “Division 620”)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

10 Section 614‑1 (paragraph beginning “Division 623”)

Omit “AAT”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

11 Subsection 617‑10(5)

Omit “subsection 29(6) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 20(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

12 Division 623 (heading)

Repeal the heading, substitute:

Division 623—Review of reviewable decisions by Administrative Review Tribunal

13 Section 623‑1 (heading)

Repeal the heading, substitute:

623‑1 Review of reviewable decisions by Administrative Review Tribunal

14 Section 623‑1

Omit “AAT”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

15 Section 700‑1 (definition of *AAT*)

Repeal the definition.

Schedule 14—Treasury

Banking Act 1959

1 Paragraph 22A(5)(c)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(c) the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

2 Section 51A (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

3 Subsection 51C(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

4 Subsection 51C(2)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2) If a decision is taken, because of the operation of subsection 51B(4), to be confirmed, then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed.

5 Subsection 51C(3)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

6 After subsection 51C(3)

Insert:

(4) An order must not be made under subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal.

7 Paragraph 51D(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

8 Paragraph 51D(1)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

9 Subsection 51D(4)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

10 Subsection 51D(4)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Financial Institutions Supervisory Levies Collection Act 1998

11 Subsection 27(6)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

12 Subsection 27(7)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(7) If a decision is taken to be confirmed under subsection (4), then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed.

13 Subsection 27(8)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Subsection 27(9)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(9) An order must not be made under subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal.

15 Paragraph 28(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

16 Subsection 28(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Financial Sector (Collection of Data) Act 2001

17 Paragraph 25A(2)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

18 Paragraph 25A(2)(b)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

19 Paragraphs 25C(3)(b) to (d)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(b) include a statement of reasons for the decision (within the meaning of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*); and

20 Subparagraph 25C(3)(e)(ii)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

21 Section 25D (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

22 Subsection 25D(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

23 Subsection 25D(2)

Omit “section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the prescribed time for making an application for review of the decision were the period”, substitute “then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period”.

24 Paragraph 25D(2)(b)

Omit “later”, substitute “after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed”.

25 Subsection 25D(3)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

26 Subsections 25D(4) and (5)

Repeal the subsections.

27 Subsection 25D(6)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in respect of a decision except by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

28 Section 31 (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Insurance Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1991

29 Section 67 (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

30 Subsection 67(1)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

31 Subsection 67(2)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(2) If, because of the operation of subsection 66(4), a decision is taken to be confirmed, then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed.

32 Subsection 67(3)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

33 Subsection 67(5)

Repeal the subsection.

34 Subsection 67(6)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

35 Subsection 67(7)

Repeal the subsection.

36 Paragraph 68(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the Minister upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the Minister upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

37 Subsection 68(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Insurance Act 1973

38 Paragraph 26A(5)(c)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(c) the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

39 Subsection 63(1) (definition of *decision*)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

40 Subsection 63(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

41 Subsection 63(8)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(8) Where a decision is deemed, by reason of the operation of subsection (5), to be confirmed, then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is deemed to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is deemed to be confirmed.

42 Subsection 63(9)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

43 Subsections 63(12) and (12A)

Repeal the subsections.

44 Subsection 63(13)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

45 Paragraph 64(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the decision maker upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by the decision maker upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

46 Subsection 64(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, make application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, make application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

47 Subparagraph 93(6)(c)(ii)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* and, if no appeal in the matter is made under section 44”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* and, if no appeal in the matter is made under section 172”.

Life Insurance Act 1995

48 Subsection 236(8)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

49 Subsection 236(9)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(9) If a decision is taken to be confirmed because of subsection (6), then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed.

50 Subsection 236(10)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

51 Subsection 237(3)

Repeal the subsection.

52 Subsection 237(4)

Omit “subsection 41(2) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

53 Paragraph 245C(5)(b)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(b) the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

Private Health Insurance (Prudential Supervision) Act 2015

54 Paragraph 122(5)(c)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(c) the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*.

55 Subsection 168(7) (heading)

Omit “*AAT*”, substitute “*ART*”.

56 Subsection 168(7)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

57 Subsection 168(8)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(8) If a decision is taken, by subsection (5), to be confirmed, then (despite section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*) an application for review of the decision must be made within the period:

(a) beginning on the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed; and

(b) ending 28 days after the day on which the decision is taken to be confirmed.

58 Subsection 168(9)

Omit “section 41 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

59 At the end of section 168

Add:

(10) An order must not be made under subsection 32(2) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* in respect of a reviewable decision except by the Administrative Review Tribunal.

60 Paragraph 169(1)(b)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by APRA upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with a decision made by APRA upon that reconsideration confirming or varying the first‑mentioned decision, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

61 Subsection 169(2)

Omit “*Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “*Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, if dissatisfied with the decision so confirmed or varied, apply to the Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Product Grants and Benefits Administration Act 2000

62 Subsection 24A(4) (paragraph (b) of the definition of *decision to which this section applies*)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

Schedule 15—Acts with State and Territory consultation requirements

Part 1—Main amendments

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemical Products (Collection of Levy) Act 1994

1 Subsection 18(9)

Omit “section 29 of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* applies as if the prescribed time”, substitute “section 18 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* applies as if the prescribed period”.

2 Subsection 18(10)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(10) If a request is made under subsection (1) in respect of an assessment, section 32 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* (reviewable decision continues to operate unless Tribunal orders otherwise) applies as if the making of the request were the making of an application to the Administrative Review Tribunal for a review of the assessment.

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals (Administration) Act 1992

3 Paragraphs 69D(1C)(a) and (b)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(a) subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made by or on behalf of a person whose interests are affected by the decision to which the notice relates to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision; and

(b) a person whose interests are affected by the decision may, under section 268 of that Act, request a statement of reasons for the decision.

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Code Act 1994

4 Paragraphs 168(1)(a) and (b) of the Code set out in the Schedule

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(a) subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application may be made by or on behalf of a person whose interests are affected by the decision to the Administrative Review Tribunal for review of the decision; and

(b) a person whose interests are affected by the decision may, under section 268 of that Act, request a statement of reasons for the decision.

Australian Education Act 2013

5 Subsection 122(4)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “section 17 of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Criminal Code Act 1995

6 Section 72.30 of the *Criminal Code* (heading)

Omit “**Administrative Appeals Tribunal**”, substitute “**Administrative Review Tribunal**”.

7 Subsections 72.30(1) and (2) of the *Criminal Code*

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

8 Paragraph 105.47(2)(f) of the *Criminal Code*

Omit “or that the Administrative Appeals Tribunal has declared to be void”.

9 Subsections 105.51(5) to (9) of the *Criminal Code*

Repeal the subsections.

Fair Work Act 2009

10 Section 12 (definition of *AAT presidential member*)

Repeal the definition.

11 Section 12

Insert:

***ART President or Deputy President*** means the President, a Judicial Deputy President or a Non‑Judicial Deputy President of the Administrative Review Tribunal.

Gene Technology Act 2000

12 Subsection 19(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) For the purposes of this section, the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* has effect as if a corresponding State law were an Act.

Greenhouse and Energy Minimum Standards Act 2012

13 Section 3 (paragraph beginning “Decisions about registration”)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

14 Section 163 (paragraph beginning “Reviewable decisions made by”)

Omit “Administrative Appeals Tribunal”, substitute “Administrative Review Tribunal”.

15 Subsection 167(3)

Omit “subsection 27(1) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*”, substitute “subsection 17(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*”.

Mutual Recognition Act 1992

16 Paragraphs 34(3)(a) and (b)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(a) subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application for review of the decision may be made to the Tribunal by a person whose interests are affected by the decision; and

(b) the person may, under section 268 of that Act, request a statement of reasons for the decision.

National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011

17 Subsection 59(2)

Omit “appeal is finally determined or otherwise disposed of”, substitute “decision of the Tribunal comes into operation”.

18 Subsection 197(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) For the purposes of subsection (1), the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* has effect as if a corresponding State law were an Act.

Research Involving Human Embryos Act 2002

19 Subsection 45(3)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(3) For the purposes of this section, the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* has effect as if a corresponding State law were an Act.

Trans‑Tasman Mutual Recognition Act 1997

20 Subsection 4(1) (definition of *Australian Tribunal*)

Repeal the definition, substitute:

***Australian Tribunal*** means the Administrative Review Tribunal.

21 Paragraphs 33(3)(a) and (b)

Repeal the paragraphs, substitute:

(a) subject to the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, application for review of the decision may be made to the Australian Tribunal by a person whose interests are affected by the decision; and

(b) the person may, under section 268 of that Act, request a statement of reasons for the decision.

22 Subsection 35(3)

Omit “paragraph 19A(1)(a) of the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975*, direct that the persons who are to constitute the Australian Tribunal for the purposes of that review”, substitute “subsection 37(1) of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024*, direct that the persons who are to constitute the Australian Tribunal for the purposes of the proceeding for that review”.

23 Subsection 35(5)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

(5) A reference in any of the following provisions of the *Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024* to a member includes a reference to a person included in a direction under subsection (3) of this section:

(a) Part 4;

(b) Part 5;

(c) Subdivision B of Division 2 of Part 8;

(d) Division 4, 5, 6 or 7 of Part 8;

(e) Part 11.

Part 2—Bulk amendments

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemical Products (Collection of Levy) Act 1994

24 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 16(11) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 18(7) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 18(8) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 33 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 33 | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Act 1994

25 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 18(1)(a) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals (Administration) Act 1992

26 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 69D(1B) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Code Act 1994

27 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions of the Code (set out in the Schedule to the *Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals Code Act 1994*) listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit (wherever occurring) | Substitute |
| 166(1)(b) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 166(1A)(c) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167(2A) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167(2B) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167(3) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 167(4) (definition of decision) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |

Australian Education Act 2013

28 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 52(5)(d) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal or former Administrative Appeals Tribunal |
| 114 | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 120(8)(c) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 122 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 122(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Fair Work Act 2009

29 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit (wherever occurring) | Substitute |
| 712A (heading) | AAT presidential members | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712A | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AA (heading) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AA(1) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AA(6) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AA(6) | the presidential member | the ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AB(1) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AB(1) | the presidential member | the ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AB(2) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AB(4) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AC(e) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712AD(1) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |
| 712E (1)(b)(iii) | AAT presidential member | ART President or Deputy President |

Gene Technology Act 2000

30 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 19(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 19(2)(a) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 183 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 183(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 183(2) (definition of decision) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |

Greenhouse and Energy Minimum Standards Act 2012

31 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 167 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 167(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Mutual Recognition Act 1992

32 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 4(1) (definition of Tribunal) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 31(3) | Registrar | Chief Executive Officer and Principal Registrar |
| 34(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 34(2) (definition of decision) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |

National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011

33 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 59(2)(aa) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 197(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 197(2)(a) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 201(4) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 203 (heading) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 203(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 203(2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Personal Property Securities Act 2009

34 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 150 (note 3) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 168 (note 2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 170 (note 1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 175 (note 1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 176(1) (note 1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 178(2) (note 1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 181 (note 3) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 184(1) (note 2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 184(2) (note) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 188 (note 2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 191 | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 334 (note 2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Research Involving Human Embryos Act 2002

35 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 31 (definition of decision) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 32(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 32(2) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 45(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |
| 45(2)(a) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal | Administrative Review Tribunal |

Trans‑Tasman Mutual Recognition Act 1997

36 Amendments of listed provisions

The provisions listed in the following table are amended as set out in the table.

| Amendments | | |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Provision | Omit | Substitute |
| 30(3) | Registrar | Chief Executive Officer and Principal Registrar |
| 33(1) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |
| 33(2) (definition of decision) | Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 | Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024 |

Schedule 16—Amendment of the Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024

Administrative Review Tribunal Act 2024

1 Section 4 (paragraph (e) of the definition of *agency head*)

Repeal the paragraph.

2 Section 4 (paragraph (d) of the definition of *intelligence and security decision*)

Repeal the paragraph.

3 Section 4 (definition of *preventative detention decision*)

Repeal the definition.

4 Subsection 135(2) (table item 3)

Repeal the item.

5 Subsection 137(2) (table item 3)

Repeal the item.

6 Subsection 138(1)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

When this section applies

(1) This section applies in relation to an intelligence and security decision, other than an exempt security record decision.

7 Subsection 140(1)

Repeal the subsection, substitute:

When this section applies

(1) This section applies in relation to an intelligence and security decision, other than an exempt security record decision.

8 Paragraph 145(1)(a)

Omit “, other than a proceeding for review of a preventative detention decision”.

9 Section 146

Repeal the section.

10 Subsection 147(2) (table item 3)

Repeal the item.

11 Section 164

Repeal the section.

12 Paragraph 165(a)

Repeal the paragraph, substitute:

(a) in relation to the review of an intelligence and security decision other than an exempt security record decision; and

[*Minister’s second reading speech made in—*

*House of Representatives on 7 February 2024*

*Senate on 25 March 2024*]

(7/24)